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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 28 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held at the Homai Campus, BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, manurewa, on Tuesday 3 November 2015 commencing at 12:30pm

1  Welcome, attendees, apologies

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting and began the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Stephen Bellamy
	BLENNZ
	2016

	Rev. Dr Julia Budd
	The Seven
	2018

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2017

	Karen Plimmer
	Blind Foundation
	2018

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2017

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2017

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary/Treasurer
	The Seven
	2017

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Kāpō Māori
	2016

	Vacancy
	Parents of Vision Impaired
	2018

	Paula Waby
	Blind Citizens NZ
	2018

	Lisette Wesseling by phone
	Blind Foundation
	2016

	Observer
	
	

	Neil Jarvis by phone from 2:31
	Blind Foundation
	


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 26 held on 8 September 2015.

It was resolved:

That the Minutes of Meeting 26 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 8 September 2015 be confirmed.

Moved: Steve Bellamy. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 28-1).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

•  Maria advised that she would present Mary Schnackenberg with her certificate as an accredited braille producer during the item on accreditation.

•  Lisette asked to raise the possibility of a braille competition for BLENNZ students in 2016.

•  Maria advised that Neil Jarvis would join the meeting by telephone at 2:30pm to update BANZAT on the Transforming Braille project.

3  Correspondence

The Secretary went through the items of correspondence that had been received or sent since the circulation of the Agenda on 23 October 2015. The full Correspondence Schedule is in Attachment A to these Minutes.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards correspondence endorsed. (Res. 28-2).

4  Finance 

Bank transactions

The table below shows BANZAT's ASB Bank account transactions since the last meeting and known assets and liabilities. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions.

	Date
	Description
	Amount

	
	ASB Bank account transactions
	

	08/09/2015
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$16,591.36

	28/10/2015
	To Inland Revenue, GST for period 1 April 2015 to 30 September 2015
	$884.04

	03/11/2015
	To Maria Stevens, reimbursement nibbles 8 September AGM
	$25.75

	03/11/2015
	To Paula Waby, petrol and taxi, 8 September meeting
	$115.00

	03/11/2015
	To Paula Waby, air fares 3 November meeting
	$476.00

	03/11/2015
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$15,090.57

	
	Less known and estimated liabilities to 3 November 2015
	

	17/09/2015
	To Julia Budd, taxi receipts 8 September 2015
	$192.80

	13/10/2015
	To Massey University, Julia Budd air fares September 2015
	$387.47

	03/11/2015
	Closing balance ASB Bank account less known and estimated liabilities
	$14,510.30


Commentary – Mary Schnackenberg

The GST return has been completed online and our signatories authorised the payment by the due date of Wednesday 28 October.

The two liabilities listed above are for new payees whose details have to be loaded into our ASB Bank Business account. The inaccessible second factor token is required to authorise the loading of new payee details. I will ask Steve and Jenny to achieve this for us.

The complaints officer at ASB has arranged for me to meet with the deputy to the chief executive of ASB Bank. I will state my case for an accessible second factor authentication and ask ASB to fix the problem by 31 March 2016. I have established the Banking Ombudsman cannot force any bank to make this service accessible. Separately, Blind Citizens NZ is also raising this issue with the Bankers' Association. The Banking Code of Practice is up for revision shortly and Blind Citizens 2015 National Conference passed a resolution calling for a strengthening of banking provisions for disabled customers.

I was pleased to attend the annual meeting of Charities Services held in Auckland on Wednesday 21 October. The room at the Ellerslie Events Centre was packed, in my view primarily because of the changes to reporting requirements for all charities, including us. I heard two clear messages. The first was that staff at Charities Services are committed to supporting us to comply with the new reporting requirements. The second was that if we don't comply, and a tiny handful don't, we will be deregistered and lose our charitable status. Charities Services called on all of us to work with them to maintain and uphold the trust and confidence the community has in the charities sector.

I anticipate no problems lodging our return this year prior to 31 December as it's the same format as last year. I will put my hand up for help long before next year's return is due.

It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Maria Stevens. (Res. 28-3).

5  Trustee appointments

Karen Plimmer has let us know that she will be leaving her role as Adaptive Communications Instructor in the ACATS team at the Blind Foundation on Thursday 5 November. She will commence the role of Community Volunteer and Recreation Coordinator at the Blind Foundation, based in Awhina House. As Karen's new role does not include producing or teaching braille, she has tendered her resignation as a Blind Foundation appointee to BANZAT. She will remain until her successor is appointed. Karen has also offered to continue her work for BANZAT re social media.

The resigning trustees in 2016 are Steve Bellamy appointed by BLENNZ, Maria Stevens appointed by Kapo Maori and Lisette Wesseling appointed by the Blind Foundation. We will write to the appointing bodies next March to give them time to make their decisions prior to the 2016 Annual General Meeting in September.

The appointee by Parents of Vision Impaired resigned in March 2014. It was agreed to again bring this vacancy to the attention of PVI at their upcoming National Conference in Wellington.

6  Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate

In her role as New Zealand Examiner, Maria Stevens advised the results of the 2015 examination. Five candidates sat, one of whom passed with distinction, two with merit, one passed, and 1 was unsuccessful.

Maria reported that this year's exam paper, set by Australia, was more difficult than in previous years. Knowledge of indicators for bold type and italics was tested as well as the format for footnotes.

In reply to a question about the seemingly low number of candidates sitting this year, we were advised that next year there could be as many as 11 or 12 candidates.

Maria reported that she had not called a meeting with her New Zealand colleagues to work on the joint update of the Certificate syllabus with the Australian Braille Authority. She expected to progress this before Christmas. The goal is to complete the revision of the syllabus by the May 2016 meeting of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities to be held in Melbourne.

Mary had investigated how to progress putting the certificate on the New Zealand Qualification Authority framework. The contact she shared with the BANZAT group is also working with BLENNZ and Massey University.

There was a really thoughtful discussion about whether it is appropriate to put the certificate on the NZQA framework. NZQA is built around competencies whereas the certificate tests knowledge in an open book exam. Massey University treats the Certificate as one of its special education papers. Julia undertook to find out whether the Certificate could be offered as a credit paper for students who enrolled at Massey. The UEB Online course provided by Renwick College does not offer any accreditation for those who complete it.

It was agreed:

That Julia Budd explore whether the Massey University Braille Proficiency Certificate paper could be offered to more students than those on the special education course. (Res. 28-4).

7  Accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

At the 8 September meeting we resolved “That Maria and Wendy develop the wording and design of the accreditation certificate.” (Res. 26-5). Maria presented Mary Schnackenberg with her accreditation certificate. Mary admired the swell paper tactile graphic of braille and print and warmly thanked BANZAT for the certificate, which she then passed around to other trustees.

Trustees then discussed a small number of suggested revisions to Sections 6.1 and 17 of Policy 7 provided in Attachment C to the Agenda. The revisions to Section 6.1 spelt out more clearly what is expected in the sample materials, referring back to Section 5. The suggested amendment to Section 17 provided possible wording an accredited producer might use in their braille to market their individual accreditation. Mary also sought permission to change the order of two or three paragraphs in Section 1 to improve the logic of the presentation.

It was resolved:

That the amendments to Section 6.1 and Section 17 of Policy 7 as circulated in the Agenda and to Section 1 as requested by Mary be adopted.

Moved: Wendy Richards. Seconded: Paula Waby. (Res. 28-5).

Discussion then turned to marketing the accreditation process and the proposed training course for candidates seeking accreditation. Three draft documents had been circulated:

•  BANZAT Communications Plan;

•  BANZAT Braille Producer Accreditation marketing booklet; and

•  Accreditation training course outline.

We discussed privacy issues around whether BANZAT could write to known holders of the Trans-Tasman UEB Proficiency Certificate to explain the accreditation process. The 2015 certificate application form now asks candidates if they want their names publicised on the BANZAT website if they pass: Maria reported some candidates agreed to this while others did not.

It was agreed:

That trustees would provide feedback by 18 December 2015 about the BANZAT Communications Plan, the BANZAT Braille Producer Accreditation marketing booklet and the Accreditation Training Course Outline; and

Maria would update the spreadsheet of holders of the Trans-Tasman UEB Proficiency Certificate. (Res. 28-6).

8  BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee

On 5 November 2013 at Meeting 18 we agreed that the membership of the Code Maintenance Committee be reviewed at the first meeting following each AGM (Res. 18-8). Schedule 2.2 B of the BANZAT Deed says The Trustees shall appoint between seven and nine members to the Code Maintenance Committee each of whom shall meet at least four of the five qualifying criteria in accordance with Clause 3.3 (a)-(e) and may also be Trustees of the Trust. Schedule 2.2 D says the Trustees shall appoint the Chairperson. The current membership is Paul Brown, Jenny McFadden, Marion Satherley, Maria Stevens, Paula Waby, Lisette Wesseling, and Nicholas Wood. The Secretary reported that Paul has asked to step down from the Code Maintenance Committee.

It was resolved:

That the members of the Code Maintenance Committee for the 2015-2016 year be Julia Budd, Jenny McFadden, Marion Satherley, Maria Stevens (convenor), Paula Waby, Lisette Wesseling, and Nicholas Wood.

Moved: Maria Stevens. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 28-7).

Whenever the ICEB Executive Committee adopts amendments to Unified English Braille, BANZAT's Code Maintenance Committee should formally consider and recommend for adoption if appropriate any such changes to BANZAT's trustees for approval for use in New Zealand.

Mary asked that BANZAT's Code Maintenance Committee write up a statement to formalise our practice of more than fifty years regarding the treatment in braille of Te Reo Māori. Words are brailled uncontracted (Grade I) with the exception of the “wh” symbol. The macron is represented by dots 4-5-6 preceding the affected vowel. Maria undertook to prepare the appropriate wording with the Code Maintenance Committee.

9  International Council on English Braille and Australian Braille Authority

At our 8 September meeting it was agreed: “That Mary email BANZAT with an outline of the roles and responsibilities of members serving on the ICEB Executive Committee; and that any trustee willing to stand for the ICEB Executive Committee email their expression of interest to the BANZAT group in time for the mailout of the 3 November Agenda due on Friday 23 October.” (Res. 26-8). Mary emailed a brief paper to the BANZAT group on 5 October.

One expression of interest was received from Maria Stevens which had been circulated to BANZAT trustees. Maria has served on the ICEB Executive Committee since 2008.

At 1:32pm Maria stepped down from the chair and asked Wendy to chair the next part of the meeting. Following discussion:

It was resolved:

That BANZAT appoints Maria Stevens to represent New Zealand on the International Council on English Braille Executive Committee for the 2016-2020 term.

Moved: Julia Budd. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. (Res. 28-8).

Discussion then turned to membership of the delegation of up to four members from New Zealand. Maria as our appointee to the Executive Committee would be one of the delegates. Delegates' names must be provided to the ICEB Secretary, Dr Judith M. Dixon, not later than Friday 22 March 2016. While we could leave finalising names until BANZAT Meeting 29 on 15 March, for the purposes of arranging travel and accommodation it would be much preferred if we could agree the names by email as soon as practical.

Although Lisette has received permission and funding to attend from the Blind Foundation, she advised us that she is now unable to attend for health reasons. While trustees understood Lisette's reasons, we were very sad to receive this news. Lisette is not only one of our music experts, representing BANZAT on the ICEB Music Committee, but she has also contributed considerably to our accreditation discussions, and much more. Other names of possible delegates who the Blind Foundation might fund were canvassed. Lisette agreed to take this back to her manager.

The BLENNZ Board has indicated its wish to support a delegate. Steve and Maria undertook to progress the selection of the BLENNZ delegate with the Principal, Karen Stobbs.

Mary advised that she would be attending ICEB. BANZAT trustees agreed to her attending as a New Zealand delegate.

Discussion then turned to whether we might submit papers to the General Assembly. Trustees agreed Mary could submit a paper on the BANZAT accreditation policy for braille producers.

Wendy left the chair and Maria resumed the chair at 1:52pm.

10  Signage guidelines.

Maria reported that our input into the revision of the guidelines has not been progressed. Lisette said that her supervisor, Karen Connolly, would like to work on this in January.

11  Website, FaceBook, Twitter, NZ BRL list

Mary had provided a link to the test website the previous day. The developer, Clive Lansink, has a lot of work to do to improve on the visual appearance and colour scheme of the website. Mary asked for feedback about the test site.

Karen advised that the BANZAT Facebook page has 60 likes. Paula and Wendy have added content. In reply to a question, Wendy said she would look into providing a link to the ABA Facebook page. Karen will contact Leona Holloway about how she produces the monthly email digest of items on the ABA Facebook page.

Paula reported there are two followers of BANZAT on Twitter.

12  Trustee reports

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Steve Bellamy reported on the opening of the new Visual Resource Centre in Hamilton.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley reported that her role continues to rise and it has reached 52.

•  BLENNZ Music: Wendy Richards is seeing steady progress in music with no particular development to report.

•  Blind Citizens New Zealand: Paula Waby reported on the Blind Citizens National Conference held in Christchurch in October. The two resolutions about braille passed by Conference are provided in Attachment B to these Minutes.

•  Blind Foundation: Karen Plimmer, Lisette Wesseling. The braille buddies programme that formally links a new braille learner with an experienced braille reader is progressing. As with all Foundation volunteers, the braille buddies must undergo a police check. The issue of acceptable ID for blind people who cannot hold driver's licences has come up again. Again New Zealand Post is supporting braille and large print letters from Santa which are this year being promoted on Facebook and Twitter. Accessible Format Production has completed all the NZQA exams, and the information about the five proposed New Zealand flags with the instructions for telephone dictation voting.

•  Kāpō Māori: Maria Stevens had no update.

•  Massey University Postgraduate Diploma in Specialist Teaching Blind and Low Vision: Julia Budd reported that next year nine students will be learning braille in year 1 and another nine in year 2.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc. No report.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 28-9).

13  New business

Possibility of 2016 Braille Competition for BLENNZ learners

In reply to a query from Lisette, Steve undertook to raise this with the resource teachers vision before the end of this year.

Transforming Braille Project

At 2:31pm Neil Jarvis from the Blind Foundation joined the meeting by teleconference to update BANZAT on the Transforming Braille Project.

The goal is to produce an electronic braille display for less than five hundred US dollars. Neil told us he had seen a prototype two weeks prior to the BANZAT meeting. Twenty-seven prototypes will be placed in the field from December until the end of February. Feedback will be provided to the manufacturer who will make straightforward changes. The device will be formally launched at CSUN at the end of March. It will go on sale from Orbit Technology by late 2016. Neil expects other braille display manufacturers will drop their prices when this new display comes on the market.

Maria thanked Neil for the update.

14  Schedule of meetings and closure

The meeting dates and venues are listed in Attachment C to this Agenda.

The meeting closed at 3:01pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 29 on 15 March 2016.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 28, 3 November 2015

To BANZAT trustees with drafts for checking of Minutes of Meetings 26 and 27 (the fifth AGM) on 8 September 2015.

Income and expenditure:

From Charities Services with Charities Update Newsletter September 2015;

From Charities Services with Charities News Alert - 14 October 2015;

From the Fundraising Institute of New Zealand (FINZ) promoting the seminar Learn from the best - register now for the essential step by step guide to successful sponsorship with Abby Clemence;

From Heike Adrian at Massey University with the invoice for Julia Budd's air fares;

From Julia Budd, Maria Stevens and Paula Waby with reimbursement claims;

See Item 4 above.

Trustee appointments:

From Karen Plimmer advising her change of role at the Blind Foundation and resignation from BANZAT;

See Item 5 above.

Trans-Tasman Unified English Braille Proficiency Certificate:

To and From Jane Moore requesting and receiving a contact person about placing the Certificate on the New Zealand Qualifications Authority framework;

See Item 6 above.

ICEB and ABA:

From Judy Dixon with 6th General Assembly Registration Announcement;

From Judy Dixon with 6th General Assembly Call for Papers, abstracts due by Monday 16 November;

From Maria Stevens with ABA facebook updates for September 2015

From the Secretary with ABA facebook updates for October 2015

See Item 9 above.

Website, FaceBook, Twitter, NZ BRL list:

To and from Janet Reynolds asking her to close down the two lists on YahooGroups;

See Item 11 above.

From Volunteering New Zealand with an invitation to complete a survey about the state of the volunteering sector.

From Wendy Richards announcing International white cane day song written and performed by BLENNZ music school students with link to YouTube.

From and to Rose Wilkinson with two resolutions about braille passed at the 2015 National Conference of Blind Citizens NZ held in Christchurch 16-18 October: See Attachment B below.

From New Zealand Trustees Association re NZTA Corporate Membership Donation. www.nzta.org.nz/
From Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment with Marrakesh Treaty feedback invited by 26 February 2016, forwarded to BANZAT group.

Attachment B: Resolutions about braille passed at the 2015 National Conference of Blind Citizens NZ held in Christchurch 16-18 October

Accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

That Conference welcomes the launch of the policy for the accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand by the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT) in May 2015;

That Conference calls on the Board of Blind Citizens NZ to:

•  Promote the policy to braille producers; and

•  Encourage central and local government, commissions and non government organisations to agree to purchase braille from BANZAT accredited producers.

Strategic framework for the provision of braille services

That Blind Citizens NZ work with the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, the Blind Foundation, Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ and other interested parties

to develop a strategic framework for the provision of braille services, with scoping to include

the provision of electronic braille resources,

growth and development of braille library collections, and

the promotion and teaching of braille as a primary literacy tool.

Attachment C: Dates

This refers to Item 14 above.

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

Saturday 14 May, annual meeting of the Australian Braille Authority, Melbourne.

Sunday 15 to Tuesday 17 May, Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities, Melbourne.

Sunday 22 to Thursday 26 May, Sixth General Assembly of the International Council on English Braille to be held at the National Federation of the Blind Centre in Baltimore, USA.

Friday 3 June, raise BANZAT accreditation renewal invoices.

Friday 3 June, send out Agenda for BANZAT Meeting 30 to be held on 14 June.

Tuesday 7 June, observers who wish to attend Meeting 30 on 14 June are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 14 June, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 30, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Thursday 30 June, applications close for accreditation as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

Friday 8 July, raise invoice from BANZAT to Blind Foundation for grant 2016-2017.

Friday 8 July, prepare BANZAT annual accounts for review by Alison Tunley.

Friday 8 July, send out invitations to the BANZAT 2016 AGM to be held on 6 September.

Thursday 18 to Thursday 25 August, joint assemblies of the World Blind Union and the International Council for Education of People with Visual Impairment (ICEVI), Orlando, Florida, USA.

Friday 26 August, send out Agendas for BANZAT Meetings 31 and 32 to be held on 6 September.

Tuesday 30 August, observers who wish to attend either Meeting 31 or Meeting 32 the AGM on 6 September are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 6 September, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 31, followed by Sixth Annual General Meeting 32, Board Room, Āwhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

Friday 21 October, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 33 to be held on 1 November 2016.

Tuesday 25 October, observers who wish to attend Meeting 33 on 1 November are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

Tuesday 1 November, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 33, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

Saturday 31 December, annual return due to Charities Services.

Wednesday 4 January 2017, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

Historic dates

1989, The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994, The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.

9 September 2014, Meeting 22, BANZAT Fourth Annual General Meeting.

30 June 2015, the first round of applications closed for accreditation as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

8 September 2015, Meeting 27, BANZAT Fifth Annual General Meeting, with announcement of the accreditation framework for braille producers working in New Zealand.


